FAYETTEVILLE CITY COUNCIL

REGULAR MEETING

CITY HALL COUNCIL CHAMBER

APRIL 14, 2003

7:00 P.M.

Present:
Mayor Marshall B. Pitts, Jr.

Council Members James K. Keefe (District 1); Mable C. Smith (District 2); Robert A. Massey, Jr. (District 3) (arrived at 7:31 p.m.); Darrell J. Haire (District 4); Lois A. Kirby (District 5); Curtis Worthy (District 7); Juanita Gonzalez (District 8); Anne Fogleman (District 9)

Absent:
Mayor Pro Tem Mark C. Kendrick (District 6)

Others Present:
Roger L. Stancil, City Manager

Karen M. McDonald, City Attorney

Tiffanie Sneed, Assistant City Attorney

Lisa Smith, Chief Financial Officer

Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer

Steve Blanchard, PWC General Manager

James Hall, Fire Chief

Victor Sharpe, Interim Community Development Director

Jason Brady, Public Information Officer

Nicole S. Wright, Deputy City Clerk

Members of the Press

INVOCATION - PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The invocation was offered by Reverend Dave Holloway, Second Baptist Church, followed by Mayor Pitts leading in the Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag.

RECOGNITION:
Proclamation for Community Development Week, April 21-27, 2003.


Mayor Pitts proclaimed the week of April 21-27, 2003, as Community Development Week.

MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS:

Mayor Pitts announced that Mary Deyampert, Adjunct Professor at Methodist College, was present with students who were studying public policy.

Mayor Pitts stated volunteers were still needed for the Dogwood Festival and the Dogwood Festival Pageant would be held April 19, 2003, at the Crown Center.

Mayor Pitts proclaimed that Festival of Flight would be occurring May 16-26, 2003, and they were desperately in need of volunteers.

Mayor Pitts added there would be a spring conference entitled “The New Diversity” sponsored by the Hispanic-Latino Center of Fayetteville that would be held on Monday, April 21, 2003.

A moment of silence was observed for the members of the military who were involved in the conflict and war overseas.

Mayor Pitts reported that Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick had death in his family and would not be attending the meeting and Council Member Massey would be late.

Mayor Pitts recognized the County Commissioners that were present.

1.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

City Manager Roger Stancil requested to add as Item 12.C. a closed session for economic development.  Mr. Stancil also requested that Council not consider the ordinance amendment in the agenda packet pertaining to Item 3.C., but rather after the public hearing Council should give staff direction on how they would like the ordinance to be amended.

Mayor Pitts requested to add as Item 4.A. discussion of sales tax distribution and change the current Item 4. to Item 4.B.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to approve the agenda with the amendments.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (8-0)

2.
CONSENT:

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to approve the consent agenda.

SECOND:
Council Member Kirby

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (8-0)


The following items were approved:

A.
Approve minutes:

1.
Regular meeting of March 10, 2003.
2.
Regular meeting of March 24, 2003.
3.
Special meeting of March 31, 2003.
B.
Authorize Mayor to execute Annexation Agreement:

1.
King Model Homes Company. (PWC)

2.
March Riddle for Landsdown II development located on Dundle Road. (PWC)

C.
Approve the following financial matters:

1.
Award contract for purchase of Self-Contained Breathing Apparatus units to Newton’s Fire and Safety in the amount of $413,184.00.


Bids were received as follows:


C. W. Williams (Rocky Mount, NC) (Specification items


  not met)
$318,851.06


Action Fire and Safety (Charlotte, NC) (Specification


  items not met)
$404,599.66


Newton’s Fire and Safety (Swepsonville, NC)
$413,184.00


Johnson Fire & Safety Systems (Lake City, SC)


  (Specification items not met)
$438,148.00

2.
Approve bid award for Annual Transformer Contract to Ermco, c/o National Transformer Sales, in the amount of $735,844.00. (PWC)


Bids were received as follows:


Ermco, c/o National Transformer Sales (Raleigh, NC)
$735,844.00


Howard Industries, c/o Richardson & Associates


  (Kenly, NC)
$744,701.60


Rigby Electric (Rocky Mount, NC)
$822,602.00

D.
Approve rezoning request:

1.
P03-07F.  Approve the rezoning from R5 Residential District to R10 Residential District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for 26 residential lots contained within the Castle Rising Subdivision located on the northern side of Cliffdale Road.  (Action items approved by City Council for Glensford Study Area.)

E.
Approve sign permit for Home Builders Association of Fayetteville's Parade of Homes.

F.
Authorize Manager to negotiate a Site Agreement for a Farmers’ Market.

3.
PUBLIC HEARINGS:

A.
P03-009F.  Consider the rezoning from C1 Local Business District to C3 Heavy Commercial District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for property located at 2008 Ramsey Street.  Containing .14 acres more or less and being the property of Anthony W. Strickland as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 3761, page 0323, Cumberland County Registry.

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item.  Mr. Teal reviewed the case by citing the existing zoning, existing land use, adjoining land use and zoning, and the 2010 Land Use Plan.  He explained the rezoning request was coming before Council because the Planning staff recommended denial of the rezoning to C3 because it was inconsistent with the surrounding zoning and land use and the 2010 Land Use Plan and the Zoning Commission voted unanimously to approve the rezoning to C3.

This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time.  There was no one present to speak and the public hearing opened and closed at 7:25 p.m.


Council Member Massey arrived at 7:29 p.m.

Council Member Kirby expressed her concern regarding spot zoning and inquired if there was any other zoning class option besides C3.  Mr. Teal responded there was no other option for a small engine repair business, which was what the applicant wanted to do.

Council Member Haire inquired if adult entertainment could be placed at this property.  Mr. Teal responded in the negative.

Council Member Keefe inquired what the setbacks were for a zoning class of 3C.  Mr. Teal responded 35 feet.  Council Member Keefe stated the property would not allow alot of parking and with the setbacks a big building on this property would not be feasible, so it would be hard for the applicant to run a big business.  Council Member Keefe asked that Council be reasonable.

Council Member Gonzalez asked what was the applicant currently doing at this site.  Mr. Teal responded the applicant was selling lawnmowers and not repairing them.

Council Member Smith inquired if this would be spot zoning.  Mr. Teal responded in the affirmative, but added that it would be referred to as “reasonable” spot zoning.

Council Member Gonzalez stated she had concerns with any spot zoning because you also had to think of future usage of the property.  Council Member Gonzalez also stated she would like for Council to take note that the Planning staff recommended denial of the rezoning and consideration needed to be given to the reason why Council had plans and staff.

Council Member Keefe stated the Zoning Commission looked at this case and its issues and concluded the rezoning would be reasonable spot zoning and that was why their vote was unanimous.

Mayor Pitts asked what happened at the meeting and why the Zoning Commission voted this way.  Ms. Tiffanie Sneed, Assistant City Attorney, responded the surrounding land uses of the property were very persuasive.

MOTION:
Council Member Keefe moved to approve the rezoning of the property to C3 Heavy Commercial District.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 6 in favor to 3 in opposition (Council Members Gonzalez, Kirby, and Haire)

B.
P03-010F.  Consider the rezoning from R6 Residential District to P2 Professional District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for property located at 2318 Fort Bragg Road.  Containing .46 acres more or less and being the property of George M. Rose and J. Gary Ciccone Partnership as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 5846, page 0339, Cumberland County Registry.

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item.  Mr. Teal reviewed the requested action, the existing zoning, the adjoining land use and the 2010 Land Use Plan for the property.  He stated this item was before Council because the Planning staff recommended denial of the rezoning based on surrounding zoning, land use, and the 2010 Plan, whereas the Zoning Commission voted 3 in favor to 2 in opposition in favor of approving the rezoning to P2.

This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time.  The public hearing opened at 7:35 p.m.


Ms. Jana Berg, 115 E. Russell Street, Fayetteville, NC, spoke in favor of the rezoning.

There being no one further to speak, the public hearing closed at 7:40 p.m.

MOTION:
Council Member Kirby moved to approve the rezoning of the property to P2 Professional District.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 8 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Fogleman)

C.
Consider revisions or deletions to Chapter 30, Zoning, Article VIII, Advertising and Sign Regulations, Section 30-259(4), community street banner (Amending or deleting the displaying of community street banners).

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item.  Mr. Teal gave an overview of the case that included a display and explanation of the community street banner.  Mr. Teal stated that both the Appearance and Planning Commissions initially supported the idea of the banners but since it had not accomplished the attractiveness that was intended, they wanted to repeal the ordinance and this was the focus of the public hearing tonight.

This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time.  There was no one present to speak and the public hearing opened and closed at 7:55 p.m.


Council Member Massey inquired if the concern of the Commissions was with the banners themselves or the concept of the banners.  Mr. Teal responded the banners and their attractiveness.


Council Member Massey stated he had seen several communities that had banners and they were very attractive.  He stated his main question and concern was is it these particular banners or the general concept of banners that was presenting the problem.


Mayor Pitts concurred with Council Member Massey adding that if the banners were done correctly, they could have a positive impact, however, he would like for Council to take over the permitting process for the banners.


Council Member Fogleman stated she noticed one concern was overhead wiring and most other communities did not have overhead wiring.  Council Member Fogleman added that she felt that banners did not enhance the community and until the City could afford to put wiring underground, Council may want to hold off on this program.


Council Member Keefe stated he felt this issue was getting confused and that the banners could help the image of the City, but the issue gets confused when advertising comes into play, adding that communities could advertise but businesses could not.  Council Member Keefe then stated that the banners could enhance when they were placed correctly and attractively.


Council Member Worthy stated that beauty was in the eye of the beholder and he supported the banner program, adding Council just needed to monitor the length of time that the banners could be displayed.


Council Member Smith stated the banners were pretty and she liked them, adding if the program was handled right, the banners would be very attractive.


Council Member Gonzalez stated the banners were very pretty when placed appropriately but she wanted this item to go to a group that would give direction because she felt this was not a fair program.

MOTION:
Council Member Massey moved to retain the existing ordinance with the City Council being in direct control of what goes up, how long it stays up, and all of the perimeters set therefore in while at the same time doing a study of the program.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy


Council Member Keefe asked for clarification on the motion.  He added that he felt the motion was inconsistent with the present banner ordinance.


Mayor Pitts stated this would have to be a blanket venture adding that he did not think they would be able to legally permit on a case-by-case basis.


Council Member Massey clarified that he had not meant to imply that Council should pick and choose, but he meant that he wanted the banner ordinance that was in place right now to remain intact.

SUBSTITUTE MOTION:


Council Member Gonzalez moved to send this issue to the Development Committee.

SECOND:
Council Member Fogleman

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 5 in favor to 4 in opposition (Council Members Smith, Keefe, Massey and Worthy)

4.A.
Discussion of the sales tax distribution issue.

City Manager Roger Stancil reviewed the manner in which several other urban counties were addressing sales tax distribution.  He provided Council a handout that showed details of the ways other counties handled sales tax distribution along with six options, one of which he would be suggesting Council propose to the County Commissioners.  Mr. Stancil stated that based on the information he had gathered, he suggested Option 6 that the City make a counteroffer to hold itself “harmless” for a $1.4 million loss in reimbursements, then give the County a net gain in additional ½ cent sales tax as the proposal.  Mr. Stancil cited one reason for his choice in proposals as being it was possible to document and track sales receipts and this option was flexible.


Council Member Keefe applauded Council for the formulation of the significant proposals.  He stated he had a concern that other counties agreed to a 50/50 split of the sales tax and Fayetteville was willing to give 100 percent.  He added that Option 4 looked good to him.  He then inquired if the 50/50 split option had been rejected by the County.  Mr. Stancil responded that time was running short and he wanted to make the best offer possible and Option 4 was rejected by him because it would result in one enormous payment to the County.


Council Member Smith stated she realized quite a bit of time and effort had been put into this proposal and she felt that Mr. Stancil make his recommendation as a good faith effort and it was done in a fair manner, adding she would be supporting the motion.


Mayor Pitts stated everyone was aware that everyone was suffering from the financial crisis.  He added that the County Commissioners had a responsibility to their constituents as well as Council to theirs.  He then stated he felt annexation was the main issue and felt that the proposed payment of $1,849,771.00 would cover the negative impact of annexation.  He also added that the option Mr. Stancil recommended was formula based as well as flexible and he was very comfortable with this proposal.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to adopt Option 5 which was that the City make a counteroffer to hold itself harmless for $1.4 million loss in reimbursements, and give the County the net gain in additional 1/2 cent sales tax.

SECOND:
Council Member Gonzalez

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0)
4.B.
Consideration of approval of Planned Neighborhood Development (PND) plan for Kings Grant Subdivision.

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item.  Mr. Teal gave the definition of PND and what was allowed in a PND.  He gave comparisons dealing with the original plan and the revised plan, which was currently before Council.  Mr. Teal stated that it was recommended that a neighborhood meeting or public hearing be held prior to action on this item.  Mr. Teal then stated this area was going to be developed, it was just a matter of whether it was going to be developed commercially or residentially, adding that if the PND was denied, the neighborhood would have to remain residential.

MOTION:
Council Member Gonzalez moved to have Council and staff conduct a neighborhood meeting before any action was taken.

SECOND:
Council Member Kirby


Council Member Worthy inquired why not a public hearing instead of a neighborhood meeting because someone else may have the same circumstances in the very near future so why confine the meeting to just one neighborhood.

SUBSTITUTE MOTION:


Council Member Smith moved to have a public hearing instead of a neighborhood meeting.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy


Council Member Gonzalez stated she felt a neighborhood meeting would be easier for the residents and she felt that a two-way dialogue would be much better.


Council Member Keefe stated that he had spoken to several people who should be involved with this case and those people were unaware of what was transpiring.

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS(9-0)

5.
Monthly Commissioner Report from Public Works Commission.

Mr. Steve Blanchard, PWC General Manager, presented this item.  Mr. Blanchard reviewed the activities and monthly progress of the Public Works Commission.

6.
Team Fayetteville presentation of the 2002-2003 Economic Development Plan for Greater Fayetteville.

Ms. Lynne B. Greene, Chairman of “Team Fayetteville”, presented this item.  Ms. Greene gave an update and reviewed specific goals and accomplishments of the plan.

7.
Presentation of Festival Park Business and Master Plan.

Mr. Eric Lindstrom, Shuller Ferris Lindstrom & Associates, presented this item.  Mr. Lindstrom gave an update on the designing plan for the Fayetteville Festival Park.

Mr. Duncan Webb, Webb Management Services, Inc., reviewed the needs assessments, recommendations, business plan scope and facility operating goals of the Festival Park Business and Master Plan.

8.
Consider request to address City Council from Robert C. Anderson regarding support for our troops.


Mr. Robert C. Anderson stated that the City of Fayetteville should be in the forefront and take the lead when it comes to supporting the troops that were involved in the war overseas and also take the lead when it comes to welcoming the troops when they returned home.

9.
Consider items for referral to the City-County Liaison Committee (Meeting to be held April 24, 2003).

Council Member Smith stated that there was a question as to whether there was a quorum present at the last meeting, and it had been determined that there was a quorum and everything was in order at that meeting.


Mayor Pitts referred for discussion at the next City-County Liaison Committee Meeting the municipal influence areas and extra-territorial jurisdiction.

10.
Refer to the Council Development Committee the One-Stop Senior Citizens Center at Mazarick Park for discussion and recommendations to City Council.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to refer to the Council Development Committee the One-Stop Senior Citizens Center at Mazarick Park for discussion and recommendations to City Council.

SECOND:
Council Member Kirby

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0)

11.
BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS:

Information

A.
Board of Appeals on Dwellings and Buildings - 3 Vacancies

12.
ADMINISTRATIVE REPORTS

A.
Report on Person Street lighting questions.

B.
Update on Municipal Service District.

C.
Closed Session to discuss economic development.
MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to go into closed session.

SECOND:
Council Member Fogleman

VOTE:

UNANIMOUS (9-0)


The closed session began at 9:55 p.m.


The regular session resumed at 10:10 p.m.

INFORMATION ITEMS:

1.
Cost Summary of Prior Fayetteville Annexations.

2.
Press release announcing selection of President/CEO of the Cumberland County Business Council.

3.
Information regarding NC Comprehensive Military Resource Center.

4.
Information regarding Implementation Plan for MetroVisions Effort for 2003.

5.
Chamber of Commerce – minutes of Board of Director meeting held January 13, 2003.

6.
Office of Professional Standards and Inspections – reports for January and February 2003 and Annual Report for 2002.

7.
ASOM – minutes of February 27, 2003.

8.
PWC – minutes of February 12 and March 26, 2003.

9.
Letters from Downtown Development Corporation Board of Directors and the Downtown Alliance President expressing concerns over the possible elimination of mounted police from the Fayetteville City Police Department.

10.
Update on ongoing annexation projects.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to adjourn the meeting.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0)

The meeting adjourned at 10:11 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

______________________________

______________________________

NICOLE S. WRIGHT




MARSHALL B. PITTS, JR.

Deputy City Clerk



Mayor
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